SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

To:  
Mayor and Deputy Mayor of Sandy Town Council


Chairman and Vice-Chairman of Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee


All Members of Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee

There will be a Meeting of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee to be held on Monday 27th March 2006 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30pm.

22nd March 2006









T N Stewart











Clerk to the Council

AGENDA

1.  Apologies
2.  To Receive Statutory Declarations of Interests from Members



(a) Prejudicial interests.

(b)  Personal interests.
3.  Planning applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council


(Any plans received for comment by Sandy Town Council will be on display in the Committee Room from 7.15 p.m. onwards and Members are requested to view these prior to this item).
(See List Attached)
4.  Minutes










(7.45pm)

To sign the Minutes of the Meeting of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 6th February 2006 and as approved/amended and adopted by Council Meeting held on Monday 27th February 2006.
(Previously circulated)
5.  Planning or Enforcement Appeals – Notifications from Mid Bedfordshire District Council











(7.46pm)
05/00754/FULL

Mr K Jaffar
11 Pondgate

Kents Hill

Milton Keynes

MK7 6DP

Full application for the variation of conditions 14 and 15 of Planning Permission 01/01683 dated 5/3/02 for opening hours to be extended Monday to Saturday 7am to 10pm and Sunday 7am to 10pm.  Delivery and site manoeuvring times also extended to 7am and 10pm daily at the Local Centre Site, Kestrel Way, Fallowfield, Sandy, Beds.

STC (F & G P 16.5.05) Object

‘The Town Council is pleased that there is some interest in this local amenity.  However given that the area is overwhelmingly residential and in order to keep nuisance to a minimum the Council would like delivery hours and site manoeuvring times to remain at the present stated 7am-8pm.  Similarly they would urge that shop opening hours are not extended beyond 9pm.  The use of CCTV should be encouraged to prevent incidences of anti-social behaviour in the area.’
MBDC 14.7.05 Refused
Appeal lodged against Refusal by the District Council.

Appeal will be dealt with by the written representation procedure.

The Council’s comments have already been sent.

Committee is requested to ratify and approve the action taken by the Clerk.

6.  Planning or Enforcement Appeals – Decisions





(7.48pm)

(Planning Application 05/01207/OUT – 73/05) (Planning Appeal Ref: APP/J0215/A/05/1190222).

Appeal by Mr R Munford against the refusal by MBDC to Grant Outline Planning Permission for the erection of a dwelling and garage on site at Beeston Hall, 30 The Green, Beeston, Sandy, Beds
Appeal Dismissed

(COPY OF DECISION NOTICE ATTACHED)
(For information only)
7.  Verbal report from any local member who attended Development Control Committee on any matters affecting Sandy








(7.50pm)
8.  Fallowfield Open Space








(7.55pm)
To receive the Minutes of the Meeting of Fallowfield Working Group held on Monday 30th January 2006.  (COPY ATTACHED)
9.  Sandy Town Bowls Club – New Lease (P109/04) (Dated 4.4.05)


(8.00pm)

To receive and consider Clerk’s Report.  (COPY ATTACHED)
10. Public Conveniences - Sandy Car Park, Opening  Hours and Cleaning Arrangements Etc 













(8.10pm)

To receive and consider Clerk’s Report.  (COPY ATTACHED)
11.  Minutes of Meeting of “The Riddy” LNR Management Group held on Wednesday 1st March 2006











(8.15pm)
To receive the Minutes of the Meeting and consider the recommendation made.

(COPY ATTACHED)
12.  Skatepark and Access Path, Sunderland Road Recreation Ground, Sandy
(8.20pm)
To receive and consider Clerk’s Report.  (COPY ATTACHED)
13.  Street Lighting Maintenance – Sandy and Beeston




(8.30pm)

To receive and consider Clerk’s Report.  (COPY ATTACHED)
14.  Great North Cycleway – Proposed Diversion of Sandy Bridleway No: 33 and Part of Biggleswade Bridleway No: 9







(8.35pm)

To receive and consider letter from Bedfordshire County Council.  (COPY ATTACHED)
15.  Possible French Market in Sandy






(8.40pm)

To receive and consider Clerk’s Report.  (COPY ATTACHED)
16.  Press Release









(8.45pm)
SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM MID BEDS DISTRICT COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	MID BEDS NOTIFIED
	MID BEDS DECISION

	8.3.06

21/06


	06/00288/FULL

Mr P Snapes

64 Kestrel Way

SANDY

Beds

SG19 2TS
	Full application for the change of use from amenity land to residential garden land and erection of 1.8 metre high fence at  64 Kestrel Way, Sandy, Beds.
Near neighbours 62 & 66 Kestrel Way and 2 & 4 The Buntings, Sandy notified
	
	P P & O S

27.3.06
	

	10.3.06

22/06


	06/00267/FULL

RSPB

The Lodge

Sandy

SG19 2DL
	Full application for the  erection of single storey storage building at The Entrance Lodge, Sandy Warren, Potton Road, Sandy, Beds. 

REVISED location of storage building.
	
	P P & O S

27.3.06
	

	13.3.06

23/06


	06/00386/ADV

Happy Lovers Ltd

43 Tempsford Road

SANDY

SG19 2AF
	Application for advertisement consent for 1 wall mounted illuminated sign and 1 freestanding illuminated sign on raised aluminium pole (Retrospective) at 43a Tempsford Road, Sandy, Beds.


	
	P P & O S

27.3.06
	

	
	
	
	
	
	


SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE –27.3.06
9.  Sandy Town Bowls Club – New Lease (P109/04) (Dated 4.4.05)
It appears from the reply received from the Bowls Club on 14th March 2006 that they are still unwilling to agree to the terms of a new Lease as set out by the Council at the Meeting of P P & O S Committee on 6th February 2006.

This does seem a somewhat unusual position as some of these terms were in fact recommended by the Club itself.

The Club is asking for further negotiation on the following matters:

(a)  Rent
Although it was the Club itself that recommended a new rent of £300.00 per annum, they are now arguing that this makes no allowance for the fact that they have also to pay around £165.00 per year for the use of the Village Hall.  They further argue that the rent charged to the Cricket Club by the Town Council  (£358.00 in total) includes for that Club’s use of the Pavilion.
(b) Machinery Maintenance

The Club itself at the meeting of the Working Group on 18th January 2006 suggested a figure of £1,950.00 in respect of machinery maintenance, increased annually by RPI.

Council agreed to this figure but said that there was to be no increase for the first three years.  Increased by inflation for each subsequent year after the first three.

Intriguingly the Club are now saying that this is too high in view of the number of machines to be maintained.  They are asking if Sandy Town Council is obtaining the best quotes.  The logic behind this argument is almost impossible to understand.

(i)  The Club is given an “allowance” of the amount that it itself requested.  If this total sum if not actually required it is not spent.

(ii)  If the sum is reduced and turns out to be needed the Club would have to pay the difference.


(iii) The Council currently is fortunate to have an excellent maintenance contractor, a well respected local company who also do work for other Councils.

“Sample costings” have not suggested that these charges are higher than any other local company, in fact they are known to be less than some of the larger organisations.  If this “allowance” is indeed too high surely it is only too the benefit of the Club!!!
(c)  Machinery Maintenance
The Club appear to be contesting the decision of the Council that “it expects all major items of equipment will in future be shared by Clubs and not reserved for the use of one party.”

9.  Sandy Town Bowls Club – New Lease (P109/04) (Dated 4.4.05)

They appear to be suggesting that they must have their own mower.  They do have at present (purchased new in 2001) and this will only apply if and when, the Council approves the purchase of new machinery.


(d)  Consumables

Not sure what the argument here means.  The Council has provided the Club with the sum actually requested by them, although it is “capped” for the first three years.
Members may also note the comment re: ”hasty decisions” this matter has already been ongoing for over a year and Council did request final approval of the suggested terms of the new Lease by 1st March 2006.

SUPPORTING OR SUPPLEMENTARY


-  (a)  BOWLS CLUB’S OWN NOTES OF
INFORMATION ATTACHED



MEETING OF WORKING GROUP 









HELD ON 18TH JANUARY 2006.









(MEMBERS HAVE ALREADY 









RECEIVED THE “OFFICIAL” MINUTES 









OF THIS MEETING AS PREPARED BY









THE CHAIRMAN OF THE WORKING









GROUP.)


(b)  LETTER FROM BOWLS CLUB DATED 7TH MARCH 2006.
ACTION REQUIRED




-  COMMITTEE IS REQUESTED TO 









INSTRUCT AS TO ANY FURTHER









ACTION THAT IS TO BE TAKEN IN









RESPECT OF THIS MATTER.

T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

22nd March 2006

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE –27.3.06
10.  Public Conveniences - Sandy Car Park, Opening  Hours and Cleaning Arrangements Etc 

The Clerk and Deputy Clerk would wish to suggest the following arrangements for the consideration of the Council. 

If these are approved everything is in place for these to commence with effect from 1st April 2006.
Opening Hours

Monday to Saturday inclusive



8.00am to 6.00pm

Sundays and Bank Holidays




CLOSED
(except for events such as Victorian Christmas

Street Fair etc when special arrangements will be made)
Locking, Unlocking and Cleaning Time

Two hours per day Monday to Friday

Three hours Saturday

(So as to include for external cleaning, glass cleaning, special cleaning etc)

Total Hours = 13 hours per week at a total cost of £5.82 per hour = £3,933.00 per year.

A set of keys will be loaned to the Market Supervisor so that access can be gained by Market Traders earlier than 8.00am on a Market Day.

The existing cleaner of Bedford Road has agreed to undertake this additional work and will also provide his own holiday and sickness cover.

Maintenance, Repairs Etc

Minor maintenance will be undertaken by DSO Staff (as with Bedford Road).  Repairs will be undertaken by those professional plumbing and electrical companies already working for the Council.

SUPPORTING OR SUPPLEMENTARY


-  NONE
INFORMATION ATTACHED

ACTION REQUIRED




-  COMMITTEE IS REQUESTED TO 









APPROVE THE PROPOSED 









ARRANGEMENTS AS DETAILED IN









THE REPORT.

T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

22nd March 2006
SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE –27.3.06
12.  Skatepark and Access Path, Sunderland Road Recreation Ground, Sandy


Some Members will be aware of the history of the Skatepark Project and the various difficulties that arose regarding it construction and supervision of construction etc, also that the Town Council was not directly involved in this.

However the Town Council did ask that a footpath be provided from the Village Hall Car Park to the new Skatepark to facilitate easy access and Council agreed to accept the costs of this.

For convenience, speed, economics etc this work was given to the contractors building the Skatepark as part of the overall contract.  Work was finally completed in Summer 2002.

In July 2003 complaints were received about the deteriorating condition of the path and the edges of the actual skating surface (although Council was not responsible for this part of the contract).  Repairs were undertaken by the contractors during August 2003.

In October 2003 GBH (the main contractor) admitted that they were aware of ongoing problems at this site and indicated that they were in dispute with their sub-contractor.  They suggested that this may go to law and if it did it may take some time to resolve the position.

In December 2003 the Council again hastened GBH and temporary repairs were undertaken.

In June 2004 faults were again reported and the deterioration particularly of the path continued even on the repaired areas.  The Skatepark itself now appears sound.

In January 2005 the Council sent a further letter of complaint.  In February 2005 the Clerk met with a representative of the sub-contractors on site.  For the first time they admitted that there were ongoing problems and blamed these on the fact that they had not been given a proper specification by the main contractor.  Because of the structure of the soil the contractor should have specified the use of a geotex membrane that would have protected against ground movement, drying out of the clay etc.  This had not been done and no indications of any problems had been given to them by GBH.

This view was communicated by the Clerk to GBH.  In March 2005 GBH indicated that they had asked the contractor to return to site to undertake further repairs.

The Clerk again met with the sub-contractors who refused to undertake any more repairs as they argued that this is a waste of time and money as the problems caused by ground movement will continue.  They say that the only answer is to relay the whole footpath as it should have been done originally.

This view was again communicated to GBH and there followed an extensive series of emails.
On 5th August 2005 a formal letter of complaint was sent to GBH.  (COPY ATTACHED)
12.  Skatepark and Access Path, Sunderland Road Recreation Ground, Sandy (Contd)

On 2nd September 2005 an email response was received saying “we are discussing the situation with our contractors.”
On 24th October 2005 a further hastener letter was sent to GBH.

On 4th January 2006 a further hastener letter was sent to GBH.  (COPY ATTACHED)
On 28th January 2006 and email reply was received from GBH.

They now say “that the surfacing was carried out to our standard specification.  No indication was given of any difficulties due to ground conditions on this site and none were apparent during the course of the works.  Remedial works that have been carried out in the past were a gesture of goodwill.

GBH are unable to authorise any further repair works on the damaged pathway unless the Town Council are prepared to meet the cost involved.”

They now appear to be either disputing or ignoring the comments of the contractor made to the Clerk.  It seems that there is nothing further that the Town Council can now do except to resort to litigation which may in fact cost more than eventually relaying the footpath.

Who would this litigation be against?  GBH or their sub-contractor?

While the current situation is not ideal, the path is not unsafe, untidy and imperfect as it is.  It seems that the provision of a new footpath in either 2007 or 2008 Annual Estimates may represent the best way forward.

With their current attitude it appears that there is little point in continuing any further dialogue with GBH or their contractor.

Members should recall that all liaison between the contractor was through the Skating Association with the Council only getting involved at the later stages when things had gone wrong and there was insufficient funding for the Association to pay its account.

Clearly there are lessons to be learned from this.  From this full report it is hoped that Members will appreciate that the Council has been working hard on this matter for over three years and throughout it appeared that some progress was being made.  It is only since January this year that a final empasse has been met.

Throughout all of this Cllr Gale as the Voluntary “Technical Adviser” to the project has been kept fully informed of the action being taken and the correspondence that was being exchanged.

SUPPORTING OR SUPPLEMENTARY


-  (a) COPY LETTER FROM COUNCIL
INFORMATION ATTACHED



TO GBH DATED 5TH AUGUST 2005.

(d) COPY OF LETTER FROM COUNCIL

TO GBH DATED 4TH JANUARY 2006.
12.  Skatepark and Access Path, Sunderland Road Recreation Ground, Sandy (Contd)

ACTION REQUIRED




-  COMMITTEE IS REQUESTED TO 









NOTE THIS REPORT AND THE 









CURRENT SITUATION AND TO









INSTRUCT AS TO ANY FURTHER









ACTION THAT IS TO BE TAKEN.

T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

22nd March 2006

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE –27.3.06
13.  Street Lighting Maintenance – Sandy and Beeston


At long last Town and Parish Councils who own street lights have been advised by Amey (the new County Council contractor) of the terms and services provided under new Agreements with them.
Members will recall that the original Maintenance Contracts were with Bedfordshire County Council Highways Department themselves, but then these were privatised to Raynesway who have now also lost the contract.

The price being offered by Amey for Sandy and Beeston is £3,739.93 the same as paid to Raynesway for both 2004/2005 and 2005/2006.

However Members should note that the specification is different to previously, in the following important respects.

(a)  A night time scouting service is no longer available.


(b)  The response time for repairs will be 10 working days.

The above price does though cover minor repairs such as visits to faults, parts for minor repairs, replacement of lamps, photocells, ignitors, time clocks, capacitors, fuses etc and re-setting time clocks (all as before).

The price does not include vandalism repairs, knockdowns, upgrades or major parts such as new lamps, new bowls, re-wires etc.  This will be undertaken after a quote has been provided (as before).

Every effort has been made to identify any other contractor with the capacity and resources to take on the Sandy contract, but as it is a large one involving hundreds of lights (as opposed to 10 or 20 in a small village) none has been found.

Members are therefore requested to approve the new contract with Amey, but to note in particular that there will now be no “scouting provision”.

SUPPORTING OR SUPPLEMENTARY


-  NONE 

INFORMATION ATTACHED




ACTION REQUIRED




-  COMMITTEE IS REQUESTED TO 









APPROVE THE TERMS OF THE 









NEW AGREEMENT AND TO NOTE









THE SERVICES PROVIDED UNDER IT.

T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

22nd March 2006

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE –27.3.06
15.  Possible French Market in Sandy
Although they said that they were very satisfied with the result of their French Market held in Sandy in October 2004 the promoters did not ever contact the Council with a view to another market being held in 2005.  Emails were exchanged but no dates were ever suggested.

Another French company contacted the Council late in 2005 to see if they could hold a French Market in the Town but they only had one date available and this was impossible as it was only at two weeks notice and on a Saturday.  This company has now asked if they can hold a French Market in Sandy on Sunday 7th May 2006 and if this is a success also on Sunday 22nd October 2006.

They would use the same area of the Car Park and passageway as used for the other French Market and the Friday Market.

The company appears to be reasonably well known, are based in France, but hold a lot of markets in Norfolk and Suffolk.  In fact the two suggested dates are because they will have been in Great Yarmouth for the three days previous on each occasion and the traders would come to Sandy on their way back to France.

The traders bring their own stalls, covers, generators etc and it is expected that there would be around 25 stalls selling the usual French products of bread, cheese, handicrafts, cider etc.

The operators would undertake their own advertising by way of banners and newspaper adverts although for their convenience (being in France) they may request that the Town Council arrange this on a repayment basis.

The costs of advertising and banners has been obtained on their behalf and communicated to them.  The last French Market was allowed to take place without charge as an attraction to the Town, and it is anticipated that Council may be prepared to allow this again.  If permitted some assistance from a Member may be requested in coning off the market area on the Saturday night previous or very early on Sunday morning so that the agreed space is available for the traders when they arrive.

SUPPORTING OR SUPPLEMENTARY


-  NONE 

INFORMATION ATTACHED




ACTION REQUIRED




-  COMMITTEE IS REQUESTED TO 









APPROVE THAT A FRENCH MARKET









BE HELD IN SANDY ON SUNDAY 7TH 









MAY 2006 AND SUNDAY 22ND 









OCTOBER 2006 AND THAT NO RENT









BE CHARGED ON THESE TWO 









OCCASIONS. 

T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

22nd March 2006
9

